
 [image: image1.png]



26/19
Apologies.

Cllrs B Gilbert, B Haggerty and S Parker. Cllr. S Bilbie for his late arrival.
27/19
Declarations of Interest.

None.
28/19
Dispensation Requests.

None.
29/19
Public Participation.

None.
30/19
Minutes of the Annual Meeting Held on 13th May 2019.
Resolved that the Minutes of the Annual Meetings held on the 13th May 2019, copies of which had been previously circulated to members, be signed by the Chairman as a true record.
31/19
Matters arising from the Minutes of the Annual Meeting held on 13th May 2019.
Minute 13/19 – Public Participation – The Clerk updated members with the situation regarding the removal of the stumps etc. on Leicester Road. Having contacted the County Council, who appeared willing to carry out the works, the residents on Leicester Road were contacted to ascertain their precise requirements but the Clerk had been informed that the Parish Council involvement was not required as this matter was being dealt with by District Cllr. S Bilbie. 
32/19
Accounts.
The Clerk submitted details of accounts due for payment, copies of which had been previously circulated to members, as set out below:
	Cheque
	Cde.
	Name
	
	
	
	
	
	Description
	
	
	
	    Amount

	BL0134
	635
	Planit-X
	
	
	
	Neighbourhood Plan Support
	
	1,404.00
	

	BL0135
	133
	Fleckney Communicata
	
	
	
	Advertising
	
	130.00
	

	BL0136
	168
	Ricoh
	
	
	
	Photocopying
	
	48.85
	

	BL0136
	54
	Ricoh
	
	
	
	Photocopying
	
	60.00
	

	
	
	
	
	
	Subtotal Payment No.
	BL0136
	
	108.85
	

	BL0137
	581
	Cocouk
	
	
	
	Advertising Banner
	
	48.00
	

	BL0138*
	652
	Greyhound Leisure
	
	
	
	Car Park Maintenance
	
	1,020.00
	

	BL0138
	778
	Greyhound Leisure
	
	
	
	Log Bench in Spinney
	
	240.00
	

	
	
	
	
	
	Subtotal Payment
	BL0138
	
	1,260.00
	

	BL0139
	136
	Welland Valley Elecrical Services
	
	
	
	Electrical repairs
	
	410.00
	

	BL0140
	166
	Chubb
	
	
	
	Fire Alarm Service
	
	244.41
	

	BL0141
	254
	Guardian
	
	
	
	Gate Security
	
	154.85
	

	BL0141*
	658
	Guardian
	
	
	
	Gate Security
	
	154.85
	

	BL0141
	164
	Guardian
	
	
	
	Gate Security
	
	36.00
	

	
	
	
	
	
	Subtotal Payment
	BL0141
	
	345.70
	

	BL0142
	139
	Regent Samsic
	
	
	
	Cleaning
	
	328.87
	

	BL0143
	663
	Playsafety Ltd
	
	
	
	Play Area inspection
	
	379.20
	

	BL0144
	234
	Broxap
	
	
	
	Football Post caps
	
	29.16
	

	BL0147
	51
	J Flower
	
	
	
	Petty Cash
	
	100.00
	

	BL0147
	158
	J Flower  (HP Instant Ink)
	
	
	
	Ink Replacement Service
	
	4.49
	

	
	
	
	
	
	Subtotal Payment.
	BL0147
	
	104.49
	

	BL0148
	234
	J Prescott  (The Lawn Co)
	
	
	
	Turf
	
	119.68
	

	BL/Various
	
	Various Employees
	
	
	
	Wages
	
	4100.97
	

	BL0150
	160
	HMRC
	
	
	
	Tax & NI
	
	158.00
	

	BL0150
	148
	HMRC
	
	
	
	Tax & NI
	
	41.38
	

	BL0150
	255
	HMRC
	
	
	
	Tax & NI
	
	44.80
	

	BL0150
	12
	HMRC
	
	
	
	Tax & NI
	
	211.80
	

	BL0150
	27
	HMRC
	
	
	
	Tax & NI
	
	46.96
	

	BL0150
	513
	HMRC
	
	
	
	Tax & NI
	
	340.88
	

	BL0150
	517
	HMRC
	
	
	
	Tax & NI
	
	174.89
	

	
	
	
	
	
	Subtotal Payment
	BL0150
	
	1,018.71
	

	DD10
	178
	Water Plus
	
	
	
	Water Services           Paid 10.6.19
	
	29.70
	

	DD12LR
	296
	D-Energi
	
	
	
	Electricity                   Paid  13.5.19
	
	57.24
	

	DD13
	8
	Nat West Bank
	
	
	
	Bank Charges             Paid 13.5.19
	
	29.45
	

	DD6
	443
	British Gas
	
	
	
	Electricity                   Paid  29.5.19
	
	26.15
	

	DD9
	50
	Nest
	
	
	
	Pension Contributions
	
	17.46
	

	DD9
	9
	Nest
	
	
	
	Pension Contributions
	
	23.28
	

	DD9
	255
	Nest
	
	
	
	Pension Contributions
	
	15.76
	

	DD9
	512
	Nest
	
	
	
	
	
	Pension Contributions
	
	
	
	59.59
	

	DD9
	513
	Nest
	
	
	
	
	
	Pension Contribution
	
	
	
	79.45
	

	
	
	
	
	
	Subtotal Payment
	DD9
	
	195.54
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	Total
	
	£10,370.12
	



*Payments in respect of the Playing Field Charity Management Agreement
The Clerk reported that the total receipts in May amounted to £3,701.43 (Excluding VAT) which included £1,130 grant from Harborough DC for the Community Orchard. 

The Clerk submitted a Bank Reconciliation Statement at 31st May 2019.

Resolved that:
(i) The accounts as set out above be approved for payment.
(ii) The information on receipts be received and noted.
(iii) The Bank Reconciliation Statement at 31st May 2019 be received and noted.
33/19    
District and County Councillors’ and Police Reports.
County Cllr. Blake Pain informed members that he had stood down as a District Councillor. As regards the County Council there was not a lot to report. Work was ongoing with both the Unitary proposals and the Fairer Funding campaign.

With regard to the shrubs and bushes on Leicester Road the County Council will take out the stumps but this will not be treated as urgent and may take a little time.

Cllr. Pain commented that it was really important the work the Parish Council does for the local community.

The Chairman asked about progress with the double yellow lines on Main Street. Cllr. Pain asked to be provided with the details so he could follow this up. Cllr. Pain explained that some projects were taking some time as a major exercise was ongoing focussed on lining, signage and de-cluttering throughout the County. Further monies had been secured for road maintenance increasing the budget from £17m to £25m.
The Chairman asked Cllr. Pain about providing the Parish Council with an update when he was unable to attend in person. Cllr. Pain stated there was already a lot of information available on County matters such as the Leicestershire Matters and the Leader’s Statement at Full Council. Cllr. Pain agreed to see how best a link could be provided to these and other documents for the Parish Council to access.
Cllr. Pain referred to the Transportation Support Policy which provided support to bus services etc. where the route was not commercially viable. This affected about 5% of the services. Changes were proposed to the Centrebus 44 service with a reduction in off peak services to accommodate a new 30 service. Cllr. Pain agreed to provide further information.
District Cllr. C Wood informed members that the Lotto that had been established by the District Council to help good causes was now one year old. She also provided information on two events that were taking place in Market Harborough.

The Chairman provided information on reported crimes for the Village during April. It was suggested that it would be a good idea if a Police Surgery could be held in the Village particularly as there had been a recent increase in finds of needles and nitrous oxide canisters around the Village.

The Chairman thanked Cllrs. Pain and Wood for their reports. 
34/19    
Correspondence.
The Clerk submitted details of correspondence received since the last meeting as set out below:

	Ref No.
	Received From
	Contents
	 Action



	1
	Leicestershire CC
	Annual Parish Liaison Event – Monday 8th July 2019
	Circulate details to all members.

	2
	Leicestershire CC
	Temporary TRO re closure of Kilby Road Fleckney and Fleckney Road Kilby for patching works for 4 days commencing 8th July 2019.

	Noted.

	3
	Leicestershire CC
	Temporary TRO re extension of 30mph limit on Saddington Road to allow Persimmon Homes to facilitate works for a period of five months commencing on 5th August 2019.

	Noted.

	4
	Leicestershire CC
	Notification of proposed changes to the Centerbus 44 service to reduce the number of off peak journeys. 

	Noted.

	5
	The Wistow Benefice
	Invitation to attend the Derek Lewin Annual Lecture at Kilby Church on Sunday 21st July 2019 at 5.00pm.


	Details to be circulated to all members.


Resolved that the correspondence received be noted and the actions set out in the above list be approved.
Cllr. Pain left the meeting.
35/19
Employees and Chair’s Reports.
Members’ considered the report of the Street Orderly, copies of which had been previously circulated to members.
The Chairman reported that the complaint to the Ombudsman regarding the way in which the decision had been made in respect of the inclusion in the Persimmon Homes S106 Agreement of the amount for outdoor sports facilities had been submitted.

The Chairman reported on the meeting that had taken place with Harborough DC representatives to discuss the S106 monies that would be available from new developments. The meeting had been very useful in understanding what was available and what it could be used for. It was also highlighted that there were other funds available for certain types of projects in addition to the S106 funding. It was felt that the Parish needed to monitor on a regular basis what was available and when payments from developers were due. It was agreed that Cllr Mcdonagh would look at this issue and come back to the next meeting with some proposals.  

Resolved that the reports of the Street Orderly and the Chairman be received and noted.
36/19
Recreation Committee.
Members received the minutes of the Recreation Committee that was held on 28th May 2019 copies of which had been previously circulated.
Members also considered the recommendation contained in Minute Rec/20 that “the proposal of Lungfish Architects to undertake a RIBA Stage 0-1 Feasibility Report at a cost of £3,000 be accepted. Stage 0 will identify the business case and strategic brief as well as the project requirements and programme. Stage 1 will develop the project objectives, quality objectives, project outcomes, sustainability aspirations, project budget, initial project brief and review of site information”. 


Resolved that:

(i) The minutes of the Recreation Committee be received and noted.

(ii) The proposal from Lungfish Architects in the sum of £3,000 be accepted.
37/19
Planning Applications.
Members considered and commented on new planning applications received since the last meeting of the Council as follows:
	Ref
	Proposal
	Location
	Comments

	19/00844/FUL


	Erection of detached car port.
	The Meadows, Kilby Road.
	No comment.

	19/00735/FUL
	Two storey rear extension and associated works.
	1B Kibworth Road.
	No comment.


Resolved that the Clerk informs Harborough District Council of the Parish Council’s comments on planning applications as set out in the table above.
Cllr. Bilbie joined the meeting during the discussion on the above item of business.

38/19
 Use of Weed Killer.
The Clerk provided members with the response from Harborough DC regarding the use of weed killer around the Village that stated it had looked at alternatives for spraying but there was nothing that did the same job. It could strim but the effect was not as good as killing small sections around obstacles, also even if it stopped using weed killer in the small amounts it uses it the County would still be using this or similar on highways. Currently the substance is not banned and can be bought over the counter for domestic use. As an authority Harborough DC has not banned its use.
Members discussed the merits of asking Harborough DC not to spray weed killer throughout the Village particularly whether leaving a margin around trees to give a more natural appearance would be acceptable.

Resolved that:

(i) Harborough DC be asked to cease the spraying of weed killer and strimming around trees on all the open spaces it maintains within the Village.
(ii) Plans and specification of highway land maintained by the County Council be obtained for consideration at the next meeting.
39/19
Maintenance of Open Spaces.

Members gave consideration as to whether or not the Parish Council should take on the responsibility for maintenance of all or some of the open spaces within the Village.
Resolved that this item be carried over to next month’s meeting.
40/19
Green Spaces.

Members gave consideration to adopting a co-coordinated approach to the development and improvement of green spaces within the Village facilitated through S106 funding that would be coming available in the near future from new developments.
Resolved that Green Spaces would be included in the proposed process for allocating s106 funding in 35/19 above.
41/19
Internal Auditor’s Report.

The Clerk submitted for consideration the report of the Internal Auditor together with a copy of the Internal Audit Report from the Annual Governance and Accountability Statement 2018-19

 The Internal Auditor’s Report stated “I am satisfied that effective systems to manage, monitor and control the Council’s business are in place”. Matters raised by the Internal Auditor included the adoption of a Reserves Policy,  approval of the Bank Reconciliation by the Chairman, review of Standing Orders and other policy documents, physical verification of assets and random spot checks on income for hire of facilities particularly for “no show” and “cancelled” bookings. The Clerk explained how each of these matters would be dealt with.

Resolved the report of the Internal Auditor be received and noted.

42/19
Accounts and Annual Return for the Year Ending 31st March 2019.

The Clerk submitted the Statement of Income and Expenditure and supporting statements for the Year Ended 31st March 2019, copies of which had been previously circulated to members. 
The Clerk submitted the Annual Governance and Accountability Return Section 1 - Annual Governance Statement 2018-19, copies of which had been previously circulated to members.  Members considered each of the statements in the Annual Governance Statement and were satisfied they could answer ‘Yes’ in every case.
The Clerk submitted the Annual Governance and Accountability Return Section 2 - Accounting Statements 2018-19 for members’ consideration and approval. 
Resolved that:

(i) The Statement of Income and Expenditure and supporting statements be received and approved.

(ii) The Annual Governance and Accountability Return Section 1 - Annual Governance Statement 2018-19 be approved.

(iii) The Annual Governance and Accountability Return Section 2 - Accounting Statements 2018-19 be approved.

43/19
Annual Report.

The Clerk submitted for approval a draft of the Annual Report 2018-19, copies of which had been previously circulated to members.

Resolved that the draft Annual Report as submitted be approved for publication and circulation to all households in the Parish with the Communicata.

44/19
Budget Outturn 2018/19.


The Clerk submitted a report comparing the outturn expenditure to the budget for 2018-19 together with explanations for any significant variations, copies of which were circulated to members at the meeting.

Resolved the report be received and noted.

45/19
Memorandum of Understanding.

Members considered a draft “Memorandum of Understanding” relating to the duties and responsibilities of the district councillors and parish councillors to one another copies of which were circulated at the meeting.
The district councillors present felt that some of the proposals were unacceptable and as the document had only just been circulated at the meeting would like more time to consider what was proposed and to take advice.

Resolved that this matter be considered further at the next meeting.

46/19
Date of Next Meeting.

Monday 8th July 2019 at 7.00 pm.
The Meeting closed at 9.20 pm.

Signed………………………………….Date……………….

Chairman
Minutes of the Meeting of the Fleckney Parish Council held at the Sports Centre on 10th June 2019.
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County Cllr. Blake Pain.
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